MINUTES

Town of Bowdoinham
Select Board & Board of Assessors Meeting
March 22, 2016 at 5:30p.m.
1.
Call the Meeting to Order & Establish a Quorum

The meeting was called to order and quorum established by Chair Wendy Cunningham at 5:30 p.m. Select Board members Wendy Cunningham, Peter Lewis, Douglas Tourtelotte and Thomas Walling were present.  Board member M. Theresa Turgeon was absent. Staff present included Town Manager William Post and Director of Community & Economic Development Nicole Briand. Also present were Lee Parker representing Merrymeeting Arts Center, David Whittlesey and Andy Cutko representing Bowdoinham Community Development Initiative, Tom Deforeest and Betsy Steen representing the Bowdoinham Historical Society and Wendy Rose.
2.
Amendments to the Agenda – None 
3.
Approve Consent Calendar
A. Meeting Minutes of March 8, 2016
B.
Warrants and Financial Reports:

1.
Treasurer’s Warrant #52 for $274,876.03
On motion of Tourtelotte/Lewis, the Board voted 4 – 0 to approve the Consent Calendar as presented.

4.
Discussion Items


A.
Meet with Organizations regarding Budget Requests

1. Merrymeeting Arts Center (MAC)

Lee Parker asked why this meeting with the Select Board is being held before the meeting with the Finance Advisory Committee. Chair Cunningham stated that the Board knew that there would not be a full Board in attendance in April, and they anticipated that there would be a full Board tonight, so they scheduled it for tonight. Unfortunately, at the last minute, a member of the Select Board could not attend tonight.
Parker asked if the Board wanted a full presentation. Chair Cunningham stated that the Board members have the information provided with the budget request, but it would be good to provide information as to why the Board should ask the Town for funding through tax dollars.

Parker stated that there are a number of services that are funded through the Town that don’t serve all for the residents, such as the recreation department, the school, and the services for the older residents.  She also stated that the arts center provides some economic development activity by bringing visitors to town with different events.
Parker stated that activities at the arts center are mostly offered for free, or for a nominal cost, for a suggested donation of $5.00. There is no paid staff, but stipends are provided for some through grants received by the arts center for specific programs. There are members that pay a fee to use the clay studio.
The arts center receives grants to support exhibits totally about $4,800 last year and they are applying for a grant for an art project at the yet to be constructed skate park in conjunction with the school.

Chair Cunningham asked her to expand on the partnership with the school. Parker stated that the arts center is working with two local artists and the school’s art teacher on a community art project that tries to tie other disciplines in school to the art projects. The principle has devoted two days for school wide work on the art project. 

Chair Cunningham stated that the question for the Board is to whether this should be municipally funded or privately funded.

2. Bowdoinham Community Development Initiative

David Whittlesey stated that they provided their original request and also more information in answer to the Manager’s request after the original submittal. 

David Whittlesey stated that BCDI started three and one-half years ago and their main program is the loan investment opportunity program where businesses in town can apply for loans that are fully capitalized by residents. About 70% of the loans have been used by young farmers in town, either to begin or expand. BCDI has loaned about $66,000 over the last three years and all previous loans have been paid. There are two loans currently outstanding and in repayment.
The Manager had asked specifically how to quantify some of the BCDI activities. He responded with some of the comments provided by different organizations in Maine and New England about the appreciation for BCDI and its loan program.

Chair Cunningham asked that since the capitalization of the loans is funded privately, what would taxpayer’s funds be used for? Whittlesey stated that the taxpayers funding covers part of BCDI’s operating costs including his salary as a consultant, which is about $1,000 per month for about 50 hours per month. When the organization does not have the funding to pay him, he does not get paid. He stated that the organizations funding is about one-third each from the Town, grants and members.

Chair Cunningham stated that when BCDI received funding the first year, there was discussion that it was a start-up and made some sense; the second year there was some dissent, but that the Board didn’t have a policy to cover this type of request. She asked what the “discussions” that are noted as some of BCDI’s work. Should this organization be funded by the Town?

Whittlesey stated that BCDI is not a part of the Town, but works closely with Nicole Briand and can do work that the Town can’t do, such as the loan program. One of the questions that they are looking at is what will happen with the 1,100 acres of farmland when it changes hands in the future? The role of BCDI is facilitating these discussions with local property owners, Maine Farmland Trust, Land for Good and farmers about ensuring that the farmland remains in farmland and continues to be incubators for young farmers.
Whittlesey stated that the focus currently for BCDI has been on farmers and farming, but he believes that BCDI may be able to play a useful role in implementing parts of the new Comprehensive Plan.

Chair Cunningham asked what working closely with the Town looks like. Whittlesey stated that it involves him meeting about once a month with Nicole to discuss any possible projects that BCDI may be helpful with and inviting her to attend BCDI Board meetings. BCDI has links with other organizations in the area.

Cunningham asked if the linkages are redundant or will move forward with a project. Whittlesey answered that only over time will that be determined. He stated that the comments from the organizations expressing support for BCDI linking them to Bowdoinham farmers. 

Board member Tourtelotte asked if BCDI would continue to seek funding from the Town for years to come. Whittlesey stated that if the Town doesn’t fund BCDI, the organization will continue, but that question is how will it be sustained? Whittlesey is stepping away from the staff person role, but expects to remain involved as a member and/or Board member. He stated that there is value in maintaining the Town’s funding and believes that this is a service to the community that has real value and thinks the citizens will support it.
Board member Lewis asked if there are any concrete details as to what BCDI has done for the Town coming from the meetings with Nicole Briand. Whittlesey stated that Open Farm Day is one example. BCDI has provided some funding for the event. Over the years, BCDI has compiled a very complete email list with over 700 emails, so they can send a message out to many people at once.  There is some work that is quantifiable and some that is not.

Board member Tourtelotte stated that the Board needs to vet these requests because they could be swamped with requests for funding. Whittlesey agreed.

Board member Walling stated that he believes that BCDI has added value and thinks the Town Meeting should decide whether to fund it or not. However, the Board needs to be careful because it is tax money and the Town can take resident’s property if they don’t pay their taxes, so the Board has to be careful when increasing taxes.

Andy Cutko stated that he is the Chair of BCDI and has been impressed with the knowledge about farming from BCDI and how efficient a small grassroots organization can be with limited funding. He stated that the Town’s funding leverages at least two times more funding that allows the organization to operate. He stated that Whittlesey spends much more time than he is paid for and is able to acquire the additional funding.
The Board thanked everyone for attending and speaking.


Discuss Art Project for Skate Park

Nicole Briand stated that the Merrymeeting Arts Center (MAC) would like to apply for a grant for an art project at the skate park when it is constructed. She stated that there will be a six-foot tall stockade fence on two sides of the park as a buffer. A discussion as to how to make the fence look more appealing morphed into an art project with MAC that involves painting a mural on the fence. Merrymeeting Arts Center would like support of the project from the Board as they can apply for a grant from the Maine Arts Commission.

The design of the mural would be done by children at the Bowdoinham Community School working with two area artists. 

Lee Parker stated that the fence will be 150 feet long and the concept is to use 4-foot by 6-foot panels that would be painted. The top 2-foot by 4-foot portion of the fence would be wooden animal cut-outs of designs from the children in grades kindergarten through second. The theme will be based on Merrymeeting Bay and the mural would be visible from Lower Main Street and the Mailly Waterfront Park.

Board member Tourtelotte asked how much funding the grant would provide. Parker answered that the grant is for $5,000 which includes $1,500 for supplies and $3,500 for stipends for the artists and the school.

The Town Manager stated that the Board is reviewing this because of the use of the fence, which will be town-owned, for an art project. Merrymeeting Arts Center is asking for the Town staff for a letter in support of the grant application and he would not authorize the letter without the Board supporting the project.

By consensus, the Board supported the project.

5.
Action Items


A.
Act on Fraud Policy
The Manager stated that this policy was reviewed in draft form at the Board’s last meeting and is back to the Board for final approval.  There were no changes from the draft policy that was reviewed.
On motion of Tourtelotte/Lewis, the Board voted 4 – 0 to approve the Fraud Policy as presented.

B.
Act on Appointment of Election/Ballot Clerks
The Manager stated that the election and ballot clerk appointments are for two-year terms as stipulated by state statute. Town Clerk Pam Ross has submitted these recommendations. 

On motion of Tourtelotte/Walling, the Board voted 4 – 0 to appoint the Election & Ballot Clerks as recommended by the Town Clerk for terms ending April 1, 2018.”

C.
Act on Appointments to the Cemetery Advisory Committee
The Manager stated that he received four applications for the Cemetery Advisory Committee. The recommended appointments have staggered terms as directed in the Committee’s By-Laws including one for a one-year term one for a two-year term and two for three-year terms.

On motion of Tourtelotte/Lewis, the Board voted 4 – 0 to appoint Albert Stehle to the Cemetery Advisory Committee for a term ending June 30, 2017.

On motion of Tourtelotte/Lewis, the Board voted 4 – 0 to appoint Kathleen McKechnie to the Cemetery Advisory Committee for a term ending June 30, 2018.

On motion of Tourtelotte/Lewis, the Board voted 4 – 0 to appoint M. Elaine Diaz to the Cemetery Advisory Committee for a term ending June 30, 2019.

On motion of Tourtelotte/Lewis, the Board voted 4 – 0 to appoint Peter Lewis to the Cemetery Advisory Committee for a term ending June 30, 2019.


D.
Act on Use of 250th Anniversary Funds for Record Restoration


The Manager stated that the Historical Society withdrew their request for $5,000 from the municipal budget and submitted a request for $1,000 towards the cleaning and preservation of old town records, which is work that they have been doing on an ongoing basis. In conversations with Chair Cunningham, it was suggested that perhaps the Board, as Trustees, could utilize some of the remaining 250th Anniversary Funds for this purpose instead of raising funds in the next budget. 

Tom Deforeest stated that the Historical Society’s mission is to acquire, preserve, maintain and make available the history of the town. Volunteers dedicated 2,000 hours of work in the last year and the Historical Society spent about $1,000 over the last year for materials to restore historical documents.


Betsy Steen displayed valuation books from 1916 and 1832-1834 that the Historical Society restored.


Chair Cunningham stated that there are two issues her: does the Board support providing funds for preservation of records and if so, how does the Board want to provide those funds? She asked if there was a motion to support funding for the Historical Society.

On motion of Lewis/Tourtelotte, the Board voted 4 – 0 to support the Bowdoinham Historical Society how the Board sees fit.


Betsy Steen stated that the 250th Committee was bound by the trust document to keep five times the original amount that created the fund in the trust for a future anniversary. In addition, the Committee created another anniversary fund for the 350th anniversary. The Committee then suggested to the Select Board that the remaining funds in the 250th Anniversary Fund be used for charitable and education purposes to meet the fund’s original purpose. There are interested residents that want to be on a committee to distribute the funds.

Cunningham asked the Manager is he thought that this type of request fits into the Trust Fund guidelines.


The Manager stated that there is about $7,500 left in the 250th Anniversary Trust that the 250th Anniversary Committee recommended by used for future educational and charitable projects when the committee disbanded. The Board is the manager of the trust funds and it is up to them as to what they would do with the trust fund. He believes that this request would be one that is consistent with the stated uses of the 250th Anniversary Trust. He stated that in all of the other towns he has worked for, they all have had an annual appropriation for the local historical society that was discussed and approved at the annual town meeting. Bowdoinham has a unique opportunity that it has a fund that can be used for this purpose.

Chair Cunningham stated that it seems prudent to use the trust fund for at least one year and then look at it again next year, as there will be less money to use in the trust fund.  

Board member Tourtelotte asked if the restoration work would be done in three years. Betsy Steen said that there would always be expenses for additional restoration and perseveration work, if not necessarily for these documents that they are restoring. They always have opportunities for copies of letters, correspondence, and other documents that they don’t have the funding for now.

On motion of Lewis/Tourtelotte, the Board voted 4 – 0 to use $1,000 of the remaining 250th Anniversary Trust to the Historical Society for preservation of historical records.
6.
Town Manager’s Report
The Manager reminded the Board about the upcoming MSAD 75 budget forums. He asked the Board if they still wanted to meet with the Superintendent to discuss the issues they raised previously, including the current budget and the projected Fiscal Year 2017 budget. By consensus, the Board agreed to delay the meeting with the Superintendent until later when they could have more information on the high school project and on the performance of the district in the current year towards their goals. 
7. 
Select Board Member’s Request for Agenda Items for Next Meeting – None 
8.
Announce Future Select Board Meetings
A.
April 12th – Regular Meeting 
B.
April 26th – Regular Meeting 
9.
Comments from Select Board Members – None 
10.
Comments from the Public – None 
11. 
Executive Session


A.
Convene in Executive Session Pursuant to 1 M.R.S. §405(6)(E) to discuss a legal matter.


On motion of Walling/Lewis, the Board voted 4 – 0 to enter executive session at 6:55 p.m. pursuant to 1 M.R.S. §405(6)(E) to discuss a legal matter.


On motion of Lewis/Tourtelotte, the Board voted 4 – 0 to reconvene in regular session at 7:00 p.m.

12.
Adjourn


The meeting adjourned by acclamation at 7:00 p.m.
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